MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
September 8, 2015
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Tuesday, September 8, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL 

 In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:





Councilmember Rod Jennings






Councilmember Paulette Carr 






Councilmember Stephen Kraft  






Councilmember Terry Crow






Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.
Councilmember Glickert was excused.

Also in attendance was City Manager, Lehman Walker.
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Mr. Walker requested that Bill Number 9269 under Unfinished Business be removed from the agenda.

Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried unanimously.  

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. August 3, 2015, Regular Session Minutes were moved by Councilmember Sharpe and were seconded by Councilmember Jennings.
Councilmember Crow requested the minutes be amended to include the following comment made by Councilmember Kraft; "The woman who got up and spoke was convicted of assaulting my wife.  The case is being appealed."   Seconded by Councilmember Carr.
Councilmember Carr requested that the minutes be amended to include the following statements: 
Item 4 under the City Manager's Report.
(a).  "Mayor Welsch stated that there are a number of requests to speak for the next item, therefore she wished to proceed with Council speaking first, the public next, and then back to Council.  She reminded members of Council that their remarks should be limited to 10 minutes, which includes all questions."
(b).  "Councilmember Carr asked whether the emails she had received from residents asking that she read them on their behalf be added to the list of speakers?  Mayor Welsch stated that since there are so many residents in attendance who have requested to speak, it would be appropriate to note the author, their position, and then place them in the record.  Councilmember Carr asked if someone from the audience could read the emails.  Mayor Welsch stated that they could."
Other Discussions/Business:

(a).  "Councilmember Carr further stated that she did not feel the Mayor should put the responsibility for not following up on the clarification of her misrepresentation of the City Attorney's."
b).  Councilmember Carr stated that she knew she was going to be bullied, and that this was going to be a raw deal for her constituents.  She concluded by saying that she was going to save Rule Number 24 for another day, but this misrepresentation of the opinion of the opinion of the City Attorney on Rule 24 was unconscionable."

Voice vote on both motions to amend carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS 
1. Rubina Stewart-McCadney was nominated for appointment to the Library Board by Councilmember Jennings, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Julianne Niemann, Matthew Fillo, Steven McMahon and Edward McCarthy and Frank Reedy were nominated for reappointments to the Retirement Commissions by Councilmember Crow, were seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Michael Waxenberg was nominated for appointment to be Chair for the Civil Service Commission by Councilmember Glickert and was seconded by Councilmember Kraft.
Councilmember Carr questioned whether a specific process is used to determine which member of Council can make a nomination for the Chair of the Civil Service Board?  Mayor Welsch stated that any Councilmember can make the nomination.  However in this case Councilmember Glickert decided to make the nomination since he is the Council Liaison to the Civil Service Board.
Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's nomination of Michael Waxenberg to be Chair of the Civil Service Board carried unanimously.

G. SWEARING IN 
1. Bob Wilcox was sworn in to the CALOP commission.
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Elsie Glickert, 6712 Etzel, University City, MO
Ms. Glickert stated that, a review of the U City Fire Department and their union, is in order.  She stated that prior to the union's arrival, the department was a group of community-minded men who were well respected by citizens.  However a different set of dynamics occurred after the union entered the picture in 1977.  Ms. Glickert provided a brief overview of the union's attempts to influence this City's administration and challenged the media to conduct an audit of the Firefighters’ Union to determine how their monthly contributions are being spent.
Jeff Hales, 7471 Kingsbury, University City, MO
Mr. Hales stated citizens raised significant concerns and asked to delay consideration on the recommendation to enter into a contract with Gateway until those questions and concerns could be resolved.  In lack of a response citizens have called town hall meetings to discuss their concerns.
     Mr. Hales read a quote from the Mayor's 2010 campaign materials into the record:  "I promise to you that as Mayor I will tackle these tough issues head-on and will solicit your input in the process.  I intend to fight for you and for an administration that is focused on truth, transparency and inclusion.  No more surprises that affect you, your family and pocketbook.  We will have open discussions about the issues we face as a community, and how to best address them in a way that reflects your concerns and priorities. "  Volunteers of U City United  are seeking the support of everyone to sign the petition to recall Mayor Shelly Welsch.  
Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Stewart stated that five members of Council have shown their disdain for public input on outsourcing the City's ambulance service.  
     Mr. Stewart noted a recall Kraft petition was also available for residents’ signatures.  
Barbara Chicherio, 720 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Chicherio announced the public's effort to institute the U City Heritage Sites Initiative.  This petition contains a proposed Charter amendment that identifies seven historical City-owned properties seeking to restrict their sale or demolition without a vote by the citizens.  This petition was available for residents’ signatures.   
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
Mr. Walker advised Council and members of the public that Mr. Richard Wilson, Director of Public Works and Parks, is retiring September 16th, and this will be his last Council meeting.  He stated that Mr. Wilson has done an excellent job and on behalf of the City's administration and would like to wish him well in his retirement. 
Mr. Wilson thanked everyone for the opportunity to work for U City.  He stated that this has been one of his more pleasurable responsibilities.  Although he faced many challenges, his belief is that he was able to make improvements that will last for many years.  He stated that he had a very special group of employees who always provided him with needed information and always willing to do whatever it was that needed to be done.  Mr. Wilson stated that this City is important to its residents, so he wishes Council the best, and hopes that everyone can come together and accomplish great things.  
1. Approval of a six-month extension for the Conditional Use Permit (C.U.P.) for 7290 Olive Blvd. 1166 Midland Blvd. – U-Haul International, Inc.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker if the groundbreaking had occurred for this development.  Mr. Walker stated that it had not occurred.

Voice vote on Councilmember Jennings' motion carried unanimously.

2. Approval to award Ackert Plaza Renovation Project to RV Wagner, Inc. in the amount of $141,512.00 with Great Rivers Greenway share would be $25,000.00 and the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax share would be $116,512.00.
Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr stated that she would like to see some additional drawings in order to understand what the City is paying for.  Mr. Walker stated that staff would be able to provide Council with the information.  Councilmember Carr asked if the recommendation could be delayed until after the information is received.  Mr. Wilson stated that although it could be delayed, his advice would be to approve it tonight.  He stated that the funds are being utilized to address safety issues, improve background lighting, the addition of a floodlight and a landscaped bed in the location of the four trees.  Councilmember Carr questioned whether the improvement would include strings?  Mr. Wilson stated that there will be brick strings and a platter.  

     Councilmember Carr stated that it is still her belief that Council was not provided with enough information to render a vote at tonight's meeting.  

Councilmember Crow stated that Mr. Wilson should provide Council with drawings prior to the vote.  Mr. Wilson stated that he would be amenable to the delay and can provide the drawings tomorrow.
Councilmember Carr made an amended motion to postpone approval until the next meeting and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Councilmember Jennings questioned whether there would be a cost increase or unexpected costs incurred as a result of approving the motion to postpone?  Mr. Walker stated that there would be no consequences in doing so.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to postpone carried unanimously.
3. Approval to award for the leaf collection services to Hendel Lawn Care Inc. in the amount of $140.00 per hour.
Councilmember Crow moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Carr stated that this recommendation requires approximately $65,000 of fund reserves, therefore she would like to how much money was available in reserves?  Mr. Walker stated that he would have to provide that information to Council subsequently.  Councilmember Carr asked if there was enough to cover this award.  Mr. Walker stated that there was enough money.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Crow's motion carried unanimously.
4. Approval of expenditures of $65,658.87 to City of Clayton for reimbursement on their 2015 Residential Resurfacing Project work on University City streets.  Funding for this project will be $42,142.85 from Fund Reserves and $23,516.01 from Street Construction

Councilmember Carr moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign contract with CDG Engineers for Bridge Reconstruction Project at Kingsland Ave. over northeast branch of River des Peres for a maximum compensation of $245,000.00.  Project is grant funded with the City’s portion being 20 percent, $49,000.00 and MoDOT responsible for 80 percent or $196,000.00.
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Mayor Welsch stated that she had asked for a clarification on whether or not there is a penalty clause in this contract for non-performance?  Mr. Walker stated that this project deals with the design only, but the construction contract will have a penalty cause in the event work is not completed within a certain period of time.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Jennings motion carried unanimously.  

6. Approval to award a contract to Key Equipment for a street sweeper in the amount of $185,780.00.
Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr asked where the funds would come from for this contract.  Mr. Wilson stated that this item was included in the FY-16 Capital Improvement Sales Tax budget.
Voice vote on Councilmember Sharpe's motion carried unanimously.
7. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign a contract with EDSI, Inc. for Forsyth Boulevard Improvements Project not to exceed $215,272.00:  $146,981.99 for design services and $68,291.00 for construction engineering services.  City’s grant match of 20 percent or $43,054.40 and MoDOT’s match of 80 percent for $172,217.60.  
Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.
Councilmember Crow asked Mr. Walker if there was a connection between this item and Bill 9269 that was removed from the agenda.  Mr. Walker stated that there was no connection.

Voice vote on Councilmember Sharpe's motion carried unanimously.
8. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign a contract with MSW Marketing to assist the City with creating the layout and publishing of City publications for a $4,150.00 monthly retainer fee.
Councilmember Kraft moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker what had happened to Brighton's proposal for services.  Mr. Walker stated that Brighton did not resubmit a proposal.  Councilmember Carr asked if the monthly retainer fee would equal the $50,000 previously paid to Brighton.  Mr. Walker stated that the fee represents the same amount paid to the previous firm.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Kraft's motion carried unanimously.
9. Approval to grant a liquor license, including Sunday sales, to Nex Gen – Delmar LLC dba Doughocracy at 6394 Delmar Blvd. 

Councilmember Crow moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign proposal with STL Composting to haul City’s leaves and yard waste to their property.

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Kraft.
Councilmember Carr posed the following questions to City staff:

1. Will this proposal eliminate the distribution of free mulch?  Mr. Walker stated that it would.
2. How will the City supply mulch for its own gardens?  Mr. Wilson stated that the City does not deliver free mulch.  The City would pay STL Composting to haul the leaves away and the City would supply U City In Bloom with 1,000 yards of mulch for a negotiated price of $9,000.  He stated that residents will also have the option of having mulch delivered to their home. 

3. Is the City's rate $35.00 per load?  Mr. Wilson stated that the City charges $35.00 for delivery, plus $8.00 for every yard of mulch. 

4. Is it correct that STL Composting's delivery fee is $80.00?  Mr. Wilson stated that it was. 
Councilmember Carr stated that even though she understands that the City has a shortage of land needed to produce mulch, which is yet another loss of services for residents.  Therefore she would like to see this issue discussed at a public hearing before a final decision is made.  
Councilmember Crow stated that not only a loss of service, but the City is passing on another fee to its citizens.  He asked if this proposal had been reviewed by any of the City's Commissions.  Mr. Wilson stated that it had been discussed by the Green Practices Commission.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that as the liaison to both Green Practices and the Park Commissions, he can report that this item has been under consideration for roughly two years.  The problem that Green Practices was concerned with is that the size of the mulching facility is so small that it's polluting River des Peres.  He stated that multiple alternatives were explored; sharing a facility with Wellston or the City of Clayton, neither of which were doable.  Councilmember Kraft stated that his wife is a major consumer of U City's mulch since it is part of her business.  

Councilmember Crow stated that if Councilmember Kraft's wife is one of the largest consumers then his belief is that this proposal creates a conflict of interest to him.  
Councilmember Kraft stated that his wife has been getting it for free, so there is no conflict of interest.  He also noted that MSD and the State of Missouri are not happy with the City's current facility.  
Councilmember Crow stated that over the years he has learned that when somebody says an issue was discussed by a commission, but no vote was taken, there is cause for concern.  He stated this recommendation should be postponed until both the Parks and Green Practice Commissions have had an opportunity to discuss it, take a vote and render their recommendation to Council.

Councilmember Carr concurred with Councilmember Crow's suggestion to postpone, and in addition, asked that a public hearing be held.   

Councilmember Jennings made an amended motion to postpone for 45 days until further alternatives have been investigated by City staff and Green Practices and was seconded by Councilmember Kraft.
Councilmember Kraft stated that he is not 100 percent certain that Green Practices did not vote on this proposal, but was certain that this issue has been open for public discussion during their meetings.

Councilmember Carr asked whether this proposal had been discussed by the Parks Commission.  Councilmember Kraft stated that it had been discussed, but he is almost certain that no vote was taken.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that he would like specifics on what the cost would be to abate the pollution, downsize or relocate to another area within the City.
Voice vote on Councilmember Jennings' motion to postpone this issue for 45 days carried unanimously.

Mayor Welsch stated that as staff gathers this information, she would like everyone to be clear about the fact that the City has been in violation of the Clean Water Act for years.  Currently the City utilizes 1.2 acres of land versus the recommended 15 acres.  She stated that she loves U City's mulch, but she also loves the environment, and the Green Practices Commission has made a commitment to clean up River des Peres.  
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
1. BILL 9269 – Was Removed
Introduced by Councilmember Sharpe

2. BILL 9270 - An ordinance to establish a procedure to disclose potential conflicts of interest and substantial interests for certain municipal officials; containing an emergency clause.  
Mayor Welsch stated that this bill contains an emergency clause, so all three readings will be conducted tonight.

Bill 9270 was read for the first, second and third time.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve Bill 9270 and was seconded by Councilmember Kraft.

Councilmember Crow asked if Council knew this was a pending issue when the August meeting was cancelled.  Mayor stated that she did not have an answer to the question, but does know that this is an issue that must be addressed every two years.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Crow, Sharpe, Carr, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 
NAYS:  

BILL 9270 carried unanimously and became Ordinance 6997.
M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS
BILLS

      Introduced by Councilmember Sharpe

1. BILL 9271 – An ordinance to enable the City of University City, Missouri to join Show Me Pace and to join Missouri Clean Energy District, pursuant to Section 67.2800 to 67.2835, RSMO, the “Property Assessed Clean Energy Act,” and stating the terms under which the City will conduct activities as a member of such districts.  Bill 9271 was read for the first time. 
Councilmember Carr asked if this was just for City properties or for all residents.  Councilmember Kraft stated that the Green Practices Commission, which did vote to endorse this bill, recommends that it pertain to private, commercial and possibly City or Government owned properties.  Councilmember Carr asked if there were penalties associated with individuals who decide not to participate.  Councilmember Kraft stated that this is a loan program where participants can borrow money for energy or ecological upgrades.  The loan mechanisms and legalities can be tricky, but it has the potential for a lot of possibilities.  He stated that the City may have had a previous ordinance, but it was a specific Pace Program which no longer exists.  This ordinance offers more than one program, so you can shop around and determine which program works best for you.  Councilmember Kraft stated that it also provides an opportunity for the City to access funds and pay it back through the savings.  
Councilmember Crow asked who submitted this to the City Attorney.  Councilmember Kraft stated that City staff had submitted it.  

Introduced by Councilmember Sharpe
2. BILL 9272 – An ordinance amending chapter 610, Article I, Canvassers, Solicitors and Peddlers, of the City of University City Municipal Code, to add new sections governing Street Performers as provided herein.  Bill 9272 was read for the first time.
Introduced by Councilmember Jennings
3. BILL 9273 – An ordinance amending certain provisions of the University City Municipal Code to comply with Missouri Senate Bill No. 5 (SB5) relating to penalties, court procedures, and speeding violations.  Bill 9273 was read for the first time.
      Introduced by Councilmember Crow

4. BILL 9274 – An ordinance amending Chapter 140 of the University City Municipal Code, relating to miscellaneous administrative provisions, by enacting therein a new section to be known as “Section 140.025 Ambulance Transportation Service Contracts.”

Bill requested by Councilmembers Crow and Carr.  Bill 9274 was read for the first time.
Citizen's Comments

Melanie Bruder, 7815 Gannon Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Bruder stated that she is not a member of a special interest group.  She expressed her support for Bill 9274 and asked that Council give it their full consideration.

Thomas Jennings,  7055 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Jennings provided a summary of his experience with the excellent service provided by U City's ambulance service and expressed concerns that residents would no longer have this same type of service.  He stated that it was embarrassed by the way this issue was handled. 
Council's Comments

Councilmember Crow stated that he appreciated everyone who continued to come to these meetings and hoped that everyone will come back to the next meeting when the vote is conducted.  For the record, he noted that this ordinance had been submitted to the City Attorney, City Manager and City Clerk.  

     Councilmember Crow stated that public safety must be a foundation for each and every one of its residents.  Therefore this ordinance was created to: 

· Hold Gateway responsible
· Ensure that Gateway is complying with the law

· Ensure residents be informed prior to fees being increased

· Require management to re-implement a plan for emergency medical transport service in the event Gateway's plan does not work

· Renegotiation the City's Mutual Aid Agreement
· Ensure that any issues with respect to the use of radios is resolved 

Councilmember Carr stated that one reason she supported this ordinance is because of the major policy change.  She explained why each component was necessary and provided a few details.

· With respect to the City's shrinking workforce, currently there are four firefighters on one truck, three on another truck and one command vehicle.  
· Several members of Council continue to point fingers at the union, when the problem stems from decisions made by this administration.  

· The contract states that Gateway can use the City's license for Emergency Communication Commission radios.  It is clear that no one can use the City's license.  
· The contract also states that the City should not subsidize Gateway, when in fact, the City's purchase of radios for Gateway constitutes a subsidy.  
· An email from the City of Clayton, between Chief Long and Chief Thorpe, states EMS Mutual Aid will stop.  
· An email from Mr. Greg Pace to elected officials and staff, with regard to Clause G; Maintaining EMS Mutual Aid Agreements, depicts the following statements by Mr. Pace; "I support the intent of the clause," as well as, "I urge the City to arrange for Abbott and Christian Hospital to serve as a backup 911 EMS providers for U City.  Insurance is always good and if we need to throw them a few grand to sign an agreement then that would be money well spent."  But again, the City's contract with Gateway specifically states that U City will not subsidize.

Councilmember Carr encouraged residents to attend the next meeting.  She stated that this ordinance attempts to fix something that does not work. 
Councilmember Kraft suggested that the information requests contained in clauses A, B and C, be provided on an annual basis versus semi-annual.
     With respect to costs, he noted that whether you're a for-profit or not-for-profit Medicare and Medicaid sets their own fees, so providers have no ability to negotiate.  The same is true with respect to insurance companies; Gateway cannot balance-bill over what an insurance company has allowed for their rate.  
     Councilmember Kraft stated that Federal Laws are quite clear that if you are being treated in an emergency situation hospitals and ambulance service are required to treat you first and then inquire about insurance.  

Councilmember Crow stated that he would consider Councilmember Kraft's suggestion, but if it is so simple to do it annually, then it should not be hard to provide the same information twice a year.  He noted that Councilmember Kraft did state one thing of importance; whether you have a high deductible or a low deductible is between you and your insurance company.  This is one more time where this City has decreased services and increased costs.  

N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
Chris Paavola, 7321 Amherst Drive, University City, MO
Mr. Paavola stated that he was speaking on behalf of U City Needs Me, an independent initiative of non-profit and for-profit organizations serving U City, with a mission to develop creative ways to lead a positive conversation about the City's future.  
     He stated that U City Needs Me mailed out approximately 13,000 cards to residents asking about their hopes for the future of U City.  These responses are available on the organization's website and once they have been analyzed, a list will be created to illustrate the most prevalent of those needs and expectations.  Mr. Paavola stated that the list will be revealed at the Heman Park Community Center on October 3rd, between 5 and 8 p.m., and invited everyone to attend.  Partner organizations have been asked to provide presentations on how they can best address the needs identified by this campaign

Laurine Polsky, 520 North and South Road, University City, MO

Ms. Polsky stated that she was a pediatric nurse for 40 years at Children's Hospital and has had numerous encounters with Gateway and stated the only thing they know how to do is to transport.  She then posed the following questions:

1. How will one paramedic be able to perform CPR, get an airway open, conduct cardiac chest compressions and start an IV? 

2. Will Gateway's ambulances be equipped with the type equipment needed to provide pediatric care?  
Greg Pace, 7171 Westmoreland, University City, MO

Mr. Pace stated that he would like to address several issues brought up at tonight's meeting.

· The County owns the ECC license, not the City, so no licensing is required.

· In the agreement, the ECC agrees to transfer ownership of the subscriber radios to U City.  
· Currently the City owns these radios and the plan is to loan them to Gateway, so no financial subsidy is involved.  
· In this contract the prohibition on ownership states that U City shall not transfer, sell, give or otherwise dispose of the radios, but it does not prohibit a loan.  
· The Director of the ECC has already agreed that U City has the right to loan these radios to Gateway.
· Should there be a default in the agreement, the process requires written notice.  If no written notice is received the default will proceed to mediation and/or court within 90 days. 

· The ECC has initiated no process under this contract to indicate that U City is guilty of any violations.
· The first 37 calls from Gateway's August report indicated a response time of 3 minutes, 20 seconds.  U City's fire-based ambulance's response time was 4 minutes, 46 seconds based on an average of 8,000 calls.  Although 37 calls does not a statistically valid model make, he is sure that it is a hint of what residents should expect to see once the contract is initiated.  
· U City will continue their policy of sending out an ALS pumper with four paramedics on all life-threatening calls.  
· The contract also states that when U City's paramedics are on-site; they shall be in control and have the right to ride in the ambulance, if they so desire.

Mr. Pace stated that he has worked with Mr. Wilson on various projects and wished to thank him for his service. 

Sarah Heyman, 738 Harvard, University City, MO

Ms. Hayman posed the following questions:

1. Would Council be willing to take up the issue of PILOT; (Payment In Lieu of Taxes), with Washington University to help augment the City's financial needs?  She stated that all large universities that hold substantial endowments are now required to pay surrounding  municipalities a sum close to or equal to the amount that the taxes would be for services, and Clayton has recently started to receive PILOT from Wash U.

2. Why is the City not utilizing the old library as the courthouse?  She stated that every week staff is required to take everything to Heman Community Center, as opposed to next door, where customarily records, books and meetings have been maintained.  

Felix Simmons, 752 Radcliff, University City, MO
Mr. Simmons stated that the free mulch is yet another service that differentiated U City from other municipalities.  As a voting member of the public, all he would ask for is transparency and to be provided with enough information to form his own opinions.  He then asked if anyone could provide an answer to the question about Mutual Aid.
Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard Avenue, University City, MO
Mr. Stewart posed the following questions:

1. Did the five members of Council that voted to approve Gateway's contract sit down to discuss whether the contract was good for the City?  

· Has discussion with medical and financial professionals that live in U City taken place to determine if this contract would equate to a cost-savings. 

2. Are the cost-savings really worth the reduction of services?  
3. Is it appropriate for elected officials to only answer questions from a select group of constituents?
4.  Isn't the purpose of conducting a public meeting to provide citizens with information about upcoming recommendations that are being considered?
· Councilmember Jennings went on social media stating some residents were simply uninformed.

Judith Gainer, 721 Harvard, University City, MO

Ms. Gainer posed the following questions:

1. Why was the Annex building allowed to deteriorate?

2. Why is Mr. Pace the chief spokesman and advocate for this contract with Gateway?
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
· Change September 21, 2015, Council meeting to Thursday, September 24, 2015.  Requested by Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Jennings.

Mayor Welsch stated that the City's tax rate must be approved during the last meeting of this month, and she and Councilmembers Sharpe and Jennings will be out of town at the Missouri Municipal League's Annual meeting and it is at this City Council meeting where Council approves the annual tax rate.  The numbers for calculating next year’s tax rate are not available to the City until right before the last meeting of September.  Mayor Welsch noted that she and Councilmember Jennings would like Council to have more than four people voting on approval of the 2016 tax rate.
Councilmembers Kraft and Crow stated that they would be out of town on the twenty-fourth.  

Councilmember Carr stated that her preference would be to hold the meeting on the twenty-first since the Advisory Board for Washington University is prepared to deliver their report that day.  

Mayor Welsch stated that her hope was that the report would be presented to Council as a whole.  
Councilmember Kraft asked whether the twenty-eighth would be a better date.  

Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if Council met on the twenty-eighth if that would be okay with the County tax rate submittal deadline.  Tina Charumilind, Director of Finance, advised Mayor Welsch that the deadline for submitting the tax rate to St. Louis County is October 1st.

Councilmember Crow stated that he believes the community is getting tired of Council moving the meeting dates around and that Council should hold themselves accountable to the calendar that they established.  He stated that the constant requests to change meeting dates leads him to believe that there is a desire to reduce the number of residents in the audience.  

For the record, Mayor Welsch stated that the only one meeting had been changed – the August meeting; Council as a whole last October agreed to eliminate the second meetings during the months of July, August and December.  

Councilmember Carr stated that the last meeting in August was moved to a week earlier, wherein she, Councilmember Crow and the residents were ambushed with the Gateway contract.  So she is less than willing to change the date.   Councilmember Carr stated that over a year ago Council agreed to allow video-conferencing for meeting, but to date it has not been implemented.
Mayor Welsch informed Councilmember Carr for the record that the City does have the technology to conduct meetings remotely.

Councilmember Jennings stated that he would be amenable to the twenty-eighth, because the Missouri Municipal League (MML) is an important meeting where municipal officials learn about the fundamentals of being an elected official and other upcoming legislation.   

Councilmember Sharpe stated that U City does not have a strong presence at MML.  However he has served on the Board of Directors, been chairman of a committee, and currently is on the Governing Board, so he is married to the MML.  He stated that there were also two former members of Council, whose pictures are up on the wall, who served as presidents.  So for anyone to indicate something about not being on the up and up is ludicrous.  Councilmember Sharpe stated that every member of this Council should participate in the MML because of the value it brings to U City and its residents.  

Councilmember Crow stated that he has to ask the question; what do you think the people on the wall would think of this Council?  He stated that any suspicion was created by the actions taken in August, which has nothing to do with the MML.  But after being on Council for almost eight years, he did not remember receiving a report from a member of Council who attended one of these meetings.  

Point of Information:  Councilmember Kraft stated that September 28 is a Jewish holiday and the meeting date could not be moved to that date.  He asked if both Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Sharpe are absent, would the Chair go to the senior Councilperson.  Mayor Welsch stated that it would go to Councilmember Glickert.  
Councilmember Carr informed Councilmember Sharpe that her statement had nothing at all to do with the MML.  

Councilmember Jennings made a motion to move the September 21st Council meeting to September 24th.

Mayor Welsch stated that in the event of a tie vote, the motion is defeated and the meeting will remain on the twenty-first.

Roll Call vote was:  

AYES: Councilmembers Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 
NAYS:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow and Kraft. 

Councilmember Sharpe asked what would happen if there is no quorum for the meeting on the twenty-first?  Mayor Welsch stated that the meeting would be cancelled.  But, if for some reason that should occur, the meeting will have to be rescheduled later that week or the next week because Council must approve the tax rate by October 1st.  
· Fatigue and safety consideration in 48 hour firefighter shifts.  Requested by Councilmembers Kraft and Jennings.
Councilmember Kraft stated that he shares everyone's concerns about safety and this is a parallel issue related to the firefighters.  
     There is a firefighter culture in the St. Louis region where workers on 48 hours shifts are a danger to firefighters and citizens, and it's time to start the discussion to change that culture.  Changing a culture is hard.  There was a time when it was a part of the football culture for players to continue playing despite debilitating concussions.  Change occurred only after the data showed the detrimental effects of repeated traumatic brain injuries.  The long hours of the medical culture only changed when data showed that tired caregivers provide poor quality care.  

     Sleep-deprived people function like they are drunk.  Expert consensus statements on truckers in the transport industry state that "Sleep deprivation is the largest cause of transport accidents, even compared to drug and alcohol abuse.  Limiting work hours can prevent these accidents."  Federal rules now limit the hours that truck drivers can drive and medical interns can work.  
     There are multiple studies on the subject of firefighter/EMS workers and fatigue, and the Federal Government has summarized these studies at the National Highway and Transportation Safety Administration's website as follows:  "Fatigue in emergency medical service EMS systems:  not only is severe fatigue present in 50 percent of the EMS providers surveyed, but the drowsy or fatigued EMS providers are substantially more likely to be injured on the job, commit a medical error or perform a safety-compromising behavior".

     Councilmember Kraft stated that he found the Minneapolis Fire Study (MFS), to be one of the most persuasive.   The MFS is a controlled experiment with two full years of data in a department of 489 employees covering 59 miles and serving 383,000 people.  They respond to about 35,000 calls per year.  The Department was divided into two groups, one group worked 48 hour shifts and the other worked 24 hour shifts.  The results after two years were so compelling that Minneapolis stopped 48 hour shifts.   When comparing the two shifts, the 48 hour shift had 42 percent more disciplinary actions, 18 percent more sick leave, 18 percent more work-related injuries, 38 percent more motor vehicle accidents and a 6 percent slower turnout time.  Even more interesting is the fact that for the 48 hour shift they compared the first 24 hours to their second 24 hours.  What they found is that the second 24 hours of a 48 hour shift had 112 percent more motor vehicles accidents and 44 percent work-related injuries.  
     Currently U City's firefighters work 48 hour shifts, and it is his understanding that this issue was brought up in the most recent contract negotiations and that the union was not enthusiastic about implementing changes.  Councilmember Kraft stated that he thinks it is time to reopen this discussion by asking the union and City management to modify the current contract to allow for shorter, safer working hours.  He urged everyone to put aside their differences and work together to come up with a solution that focuses on the safety of the City's employees and its citizens.  
Councilmember Crow stated that Councilmember Kraft voted to approve the firefighter's contract earlier this year with the 48 hour shifts contained in it.  So while the research is nice, his belief is that most people in this audience understand that what is really happening is that a number of his colleagues are now trying to justify their actions for outsourcing EMS.  
     Councilmember Crow stated that what no one has explained to residents is that as a result of their wages, most, if not all of Gateway's employees work two or three jobs.  He stated that residents have been told that there will be a fire truck coming along behind that Gateway ambulance with EMS paramedics on it.  U City was supposed to have eleven firefighters and now they are down to seven; that still have to make calls and provide mutual aid to other communities.  Although he does not disagree with the studies, and is happy to have this conversation, he thought that the real reason for this discussion is the fact that there has been too much blow-back about outsourcing the City's ambulance services. 
Councilmember Carr stated that most of the information provided was not journals, but from popular media reports.  She stated that having a PhD in chemistry taught her that the very first thing to do was search the journal literature where your colleagues can vet the work they are doing.  So while the MFS study contained all of the elements for research, it is simply a survey of twenty-nine units.  What you want to see after reading through all of the data are the conclusions and expectations.  What it states is, "It is important to note that no organization surveyed indicated that they were considering a move back to a shorter shift.  No obvious problems have come in these fire departments related to the longer shift or the labor management environment".   Their final recommendation states, “The Minneapolis Fire Department should continue to monitor the work effects of the 48 hour shift on the organization".  
     Councilmember Carr stated that this research used two years of comparative data, and that's not a lot of data points, which is why they state, "Research used two years of comparative data.  Study of additional data available in future years will allow management to form a more complete picture of the resource costs involved in an extended shift".   So while this is a topic for discussion, it's a policy that will probably have to be made, once the fire fighters’ three year contract expires.
Councilmember Kraft stated that he had expressed his objections to the 48 hour shifts before the contract was signed.  However since the contract had an Evergreen Clause, Council had no choice but to honor the 48 hour shifts which commenced approximately eight years ago.  He voted for the contract on the grounds that the City needed to make peace with the firefighters.
     He stated that Councilmember Carr was correct in that the second part of the MFS was a survey of numerous fire chiefs to inquire whether they had had any problems associated with 48 hour shifts.  Their answer was, "No, we're not having any problems".  But that's how things were done in the old days, even though their own data revealed that there were problems.  Councilmember Kraft stated that the data was so clear, that the people in Minneapolis got rid of 48 hour shifts.  The reason he included the media reports was to illustrate that other places have made the same decision.  


He stated that there was a long list of academic studies that he could have pulled, but his intent was to pick a study that was particularly well controlled, with a large fire department that had enough data over two years to make the decision that 48 hour shifts were unsafe.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that initially he had concerns about the fact that it was only a two year study and the statement regarding continuing to monitor the work effects.  But later in that same paragraph it states, "If the trends identified in this research continue, management should consider moving back to shorter shifts during future contract negotiations with the labor Union".  So his belief is that this is an issue Council should take into consideration when it's time to renegotiate their contract.  

Councilmember Carr requested that Council be provided with data related to the accidents and unsafe behavior that has occurred during the period of time since the implementation of 48 hour shifts.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that the advantage of conducting a study with 389 employees is that you have a large end.  The problems associated with conducting a survey of a small department with 36 firefighters is that it is not statically significant and you have nothing to compare it to.  He stated that he hasn't seen any data to indicate that 48 hour shifts are particularly better in any way.
Councilmember Crow stated that Councilmember Carr was simply asking for a report, not a study, which seems to be a valid request.  

Councilmember Kraft stated that he thinks the more data the better, but just for clarification he would ask Councilmember Crow if his argument was that 48 hour shifts are safer than 24 hour shifts.  Councilmember Crow stated that he had not made an argument.  His only comment was that the City has a contract that everyone voted on and he doesn't think the public even believes what Councilmember Kraft is saying.  
     Councilmember Kraft stated that in spite of the contract and the public's belief, when you look at the numbers, they say that 48 hour shifts are dangerous to workers, their subjects and citizens.  He then asked Councilmember Crow if he was saying that he thought 48 hour shifts were safer.  Councilmember Crow stated that he did not think he had said that at all, but what he would say is that two EMT paramedics in an ambulance is better than one.  

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
In the interest of fairness and non-bias, Councilmember Carr asked that Mayor Welsch be consistent with her recitation of meeting guidelines prior to the Citizen's Comments portion of the agenda.  Mayor Welsch stated that sometimes she forgets.
     Councilmember Carr stated that there is specific language within the meeting guidelines that states, "No additional requests will be accepted for a specific agenda item once the discussion has commenced."  She noted that by the time the Mayor asked for them to speak in another citizen’s statement section many had left.  Councilmember Carr stated that this process is rarely adhered to and last week she found it incredibly offensive when approximately twenty requests to speak were not honored.  She stated that this was the first and only time this has been done, so either the rule should be administered at every meeting or not at all.  Councilmember Carr noted that by the time the Mayor asked for them to speak in another citizen’s statement section, many had left.  For the record, Mayor Welsch stated that she had called the name of everyone who had submitted a request.
Councilmember Carr made the following requests:

· That she be provided with the City Attorney and Labor Attorney's opinions regarding U City's status with respect to a breach of the User Agreement contained in the ECC contract.

· That she is provided with the audio tapes and supporting documentation in order to evaluate Gateway's stellar performance of thirty-seven runs, since she indicated that self-reporting does not qualify.
· That she be provided with a copy of the current zoning designation for the property located at 601 Trinity Avenue (the former playground for Delmar Harvard), to determine whether it has been changed from public activity to a parking lot.  She stated her reason for asking was since the Director of Community Development stated in an email to Council that the use of this property is  as a parking lot in its continued use and therefore the site plan approval sought by Mr. Warshaw does not require the approval of the Plan Commission or the Council but instead only required Ms. Riganti’s staff approval.
Councilmember Crow stated that he would like to express his condolences to the family of Mr. John Woodward who passed this week.  He stated that he was a fine citizen with whom many have had the pleasure to work with. 

     He then thanked Mr. Wilson for his service to this community and wished him the best of luck as he enters the next chapter of his life.   

     Councilmember Crow asked residents to remember what occurred during tonight's Study Session with respect to the Police Station; because his hope is that his colleagues have now learned that public engagement is a good thing and should be included as a part of the process.

     He noted that many of the items Council approved tonight have funds that are being taken out of cash reserves.  Councilmember Crow encouraged everyone to continue their participation in the future.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that Mr. Wilson has been an engaging leader that he would like to thank him for a job well done. 
     He stated that in his opinion, some of the words that are expressed during these meetings simply reflect a failure to communicate.  So as his way of extending the olive branch he would like to propose that Council initiate the process of community engagement to address the obvious need for a new or rehabbed police station.  He stated that one way to put this on the fast track is for each member of Council to select a few individuals in the community who would be willing to start looking at the issue and set a timetable for decisions to be made.  Councilmember Jennings stated that he would like to see groundbreaking by the end of this year, which meant that everyone needed to start talking, agreeing and be willing to answer a lot of questions.  He stated that his belief is that everyone on this dais is passionate about their responsibilities and no matter what others might perceive it is a group that can work together.
Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:

· The Resource Fair and Yard Sale will be this Saturday at Centennial Commons from 9 a.m. to 2 p.m.  Free document shredding will be available from 9 a.m. to 12 p.m.  

· The Puppy Pool Party will be held on September 12th and 13th at Heman Park Pool

· The Natatorium is now open and available for use until May 2016
· Free Health Screenings will take place on September 19th at the U City Public Library

· The U City Garden Tour will be held on September 20th

· Fall classes will soon be starting at the Green Center.  Please check their website for details
· The high school's Homecoming celebration will be held on October 10th.
Mayor Welsch offered her thanks to Mr. Wilson for all of his hard work over the past three and a half years. 

Q. ADJOURNMENT 
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 9:21 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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